Faculty of Humanities

Unconfirmed Notes of the Teaching & Learning Administrators’ Network (TLAN) – 2 May 2013

Present: 
Fiona Fraser & Elizabeth Nolan (School Arts, Languages & Cultures – SALC); Rosie Williams (School of Environment & Development - SED); Abigail Robinson (School of Law); Amanda Brereton & Bernadette O’Connor – Chair (School of Social Sciences - SoSS); Helen McManaman (Manchester Business School – MBS); Gemma Grimshaw (Student System Office - SSO) and Lisa McAleese (Faculty, Secretary).

In attendance: Sarah Beer (Director for Student Admissions & Administration, DSE) & Sophie Hargreaves (International Officer UKBA Relations, SRAID), for agendum 4.

1.

Apologies

Received:
Apologies were received from Jan Marriott (School of Education) and Melanie Crank (MBS).

2.

Previous Notes

Confirmed:
The notes from the meeting on 7 March 2013 were confirmed as an accurate record.
3.

Matters Arising
Ref 1
Course Unit Publishing

Reported:
It has been confirmed that the search facility will go down to subject level.  There will be testing of the course unit publishing system towards the end of May 2013; volunteers will be required.  There will also be a group looking at using the course unit publishing system from a marketing and admissions perspective; volunteers will also be requested for this group.  

Noted:
Pam Ransome will be sending out an email requesting volunteers.

Secretary’s Note: An email was sent on 13/05/13 requesting names of individuals who may be interested in 

carrying out informal testing of the new functionality.  Names of volunteers and their usernames should be 

sent to Amanda Brereton (amanda.brereton@manchester.ac.uk). 

Reported:
As reported at the last TLAN, the migration of the data from current systems has been delayed until October 2013.  There will need to be verification that the data has been migrated correctly before the course unit publishing system goes live.


The full report on the Publishing Course Unit Information Project can be requested from Pam Ransome (Pamela.ransome@manchester.ac.uk).

4.

Tier 4
Reported:
Attendance monitoring is still a priority for the University.  Assessing where we are as an Institution in terms of UKBA compliance is still ongoing and it is recognised that the monthly checklist requirement for Tier 4 students is very burdensome and not where we want to be as an Institution.  The University will now concentrate on attendance monitoring for all students rather than focussing on UKBA requirements.

The UKBA accept that their lack of prescription about their requirements for monitoring Tier 4 students has not been helpful and that a one size fits all guidance doesn’t fit the requirements of all institutions.  The UKBA will now focus on what institutions have said they are doing, how students are measured against the expectations and what institutions are doing if their students don’t meet these expectations.  The UKBA don’t expect institutions to invest in technology or implement burdensome bureaucracy around the monitoring of Tier 4 students.  It is imperative that we have all our documentation and records / data up-to-date as we have to supply information electronically to the UKBA within twenty one days of their request.

The UKBA is creating a specific unit which will work across the whole of the sector to enable them to better understand the organisations, culture and practice.


Following the frenzied activity surrounding the UKBA requirements The University of Manchester is now taking a step back and will be looking afresh at attendance monitoring, especially from a support and progression perspective.


Work and Attendance of Students (Regulation XX) will be looked at and work will be undertaken with Schools to gain a better understanding of how Regulation XX is applied in Schools, with a long-term view of there being a single system for attendance monitoring.  The University’s Guidelines on monitoring student attendance and engagement with their programme of study will also be reviewed.  There will also be some short-term recommendations.  By the start of the next academic year there will be clarity about attendance monitoring requirements, moving towards there not being a requirement for completion of the monthly checklists for Tier 4 students.  As a trusted Tier 4 sponsor The University of Manchester will still have to undertake the census; The University will seek to align this with the examination period.  More work will be undertaken to look at how absences are picked up and how those students who aren’t attending are dealt with.
Noted:
The Work and Attendance of Students Regulation is UG centric; it is not clear how PGT students should be looked after / monitored during the summer, when they are working independently on their dissertations.

Reported:
A project to look at attendance monitoring is being lead by the Teaching and Learning Support Office; Louise Walmsley and Tim Westlake will act as co-chairs.  The Group will be seeking Faculty representation.  The objectives included in the project charter are to: 
· re-articulate our strategic position on attendance requirements for UG and PGT students;
· review  and share good practice in School UG and PGT work and attendance requirements;
· ensure that requirements are available to UG and PGT students in programme handbooks for 2013-14;
· bring forward recommendations for the use of a single system to record attendance in an auditable manner.  Dependencies with the timetabling project may mean that an interim solution is required for September 2013 ahead of a long-term solution from September 2014;
· review Regulation XX and the Guidelines on monitoring student attendance and engagement accordingly.


The old and new reports for Tier 4 students are currently working alongside each other, until it can be assured that the information captured on the new report is accurate.  There are currently c. 160 dormant records which need to be closed down and c. 330 records where further investigation is needed to understand the students’ nationality.  The new report reports on Tier 4 category students and c. 12 other categories e.g. European Union.
Noted:
It has not previously been clear to Schools when there has been a change in a student’s visa status.  
Reported:
The reports list those students who have been added to the list (because of a change in status) at the top; hence if you compare two reports and the first name is the same on each report then no new students have been added to the list.  There has been a lot of work done on the reports and it is hoped that Schools will be able to trust the data reported.  Guidance on the reports will be forthcoming.  The drop-in-sessions will also be continuing.
During the international student check-in immigration permissions will be captured, passports scanned and the information entered in Campus Solutions by the Directorate for Student Experience.  The end dates of the immigration permission will also be monitored and there will be an ongoing dialogue with students about their intention to stay beyond their visa.  
Sarah Beer and
Helen Barton (Head of Planning Support office) are undertaking a piece of work on data quality.  A further debate is to be had about the ownership / oversight / timing of the cleansing of data; this will be a parallel piece of work.

Secretary’s Note: A working group has been established to define the core student record and identify ownership / responsibility for maintenance of those data fields.  Lisa McAleese is the Faculty’s representative on this group.

Catherine Schofield (Head of Student Services Operations) is currently drafting a communication about accurate record keeping, especially in relation to the academic and English Language qualifications of students; this will be embedded in the admissions process.
Noted:
In Humanities the dissertation supervision for Masters’ students normally takes place by the end of June, which in practice allows the students to write-up during July / August.  During the summer period the students will probably have limited contact with their supervisors and when they do this is probably by email or Skype as they may well be away from Manchester during this writing-up period.


Sophie Hargreaves has confirmed that attendance requirements for PGT students over the dissertation period are sufficiently flexible to be able to accommodate such arrangements as described above, and to remain compliant with UKBA requirements for the monitoring of Tier 4 students.
The International Student Census (for all PGT & PGR students) will take place 17 – 31 July 2013 to ascertain whether or not the students are still in the UK; schools may choose to obtain this information earlier (through supervisory meetings or other contact with the students).  The actual presence or known absence for fieldwork / dissertation writing-up of each Tier 4 student should be recorded through the Census checklist.  Following the July Census, whether the students are in the UK or overseas, it is expected that there is one further contact with them over the summer period; it is sufficient that this contact is by email, telephone or Skype.

Students who do not submit their dissertation in September will need to be confirmed in the October Census checkpoint as having remained in the UK or returned home; contact must be maintained on at least a monthly basis with students remaining in the UK (until completion, or until a new course end date if they are referred and a further CAS is issued).

Reported:
SED is using survey software to enable Tier 4 PGT students to notify the School of their absence.  

Action:
Rosie Williams to circulate the link to the survey.

Secretary’s Note: Rosie circulated the link in an email of 08/05/13 the survey is live so please don’t submit it.  https://selectsurveys.humanities.manchester.ac.uk/TakeSurvey.aspx?SurveyID=7lK13m43  If anyone is interested in replicating the survey please let Rosie know.

5.

School Issues
5.1

Submission Times
Discussed:
The practice around setting times / which day of the week assessments should be submitted were discussed (the issue had been raised at a SALC committee in relation to submission via Turnitin).  Whilst there is no policy on this, it is considered best practice not to set the submission date on a Friday or a Monday and not at 5pm.  SoSS have a hard copy submission deadline of 2pm and SED 12 noon.  It is recognised that the submission time for hard and electronic copies of the assessment could be different.  Law only have electronic submission whereas History asks the students to submit their work via email too (as a back-up).
Reported:
Some academics have claimed that there are health and safety issues with the requirement to mark on-line.

Action:
Lisa McAleese to report this issue to the Faculty’s Turnitin Project Team.

Noted:
Schools would welcome good practice guidance on submission dates / times.

Action:
Lisa McAleese to draft some good practice guidance on this issue.

5.2
SharePoint

Discussed:
The progress and implementation of the SharePoint service (which has been commissioned as part of the Manchester Working Environment) was queried.
Noted:
SoSS had asked Clare Turner (IT Services, Document Management & Collaboration) to attend a School meeting to provide an update on the project.

Action:
Lisa McAleese to find out when the SharePoint service will be implemented.

6.
University-wide Working Groups
6.1
Membership of Management Groups

Reported:
Lisa McAleese is the Faculty representative on the Student Administration Management Group (SAMG).  There are five sub-groups which report to SAMG.  SAMG scopes the priorities annually for the sub-groups and is also the Group through which issues, problems and future priorities are raised.

Faculty representations on the sub-groups are:

· Admissions & Registration: Fiona Fraser & Amanda Grimshaw

· Assessment & Progression:  Amanda Brereton & Abi Robinson

· Student Communication: Marie Grey & Rosie Williams

· Student Record Maintenance: Melanie Crank & Bernadette O’Connor

· My Manchester: Lee Felvus
6.2
Student Communications sub-group
6.2.1
PSS Network

Reported:
Rosie Williams suggested that there should be a network for PSS staff grades 1-6; it is envisioned this will be like a student support forum network +.  The network will be held during the working day, and not at lunchtime.  It was suggested that the network will also be open to cleaners.  Training day events could also be tied into the network.  The network idea will be taken forward.

6.2.2
Crucial Guide

Reported:
Work has been on-going to give students access to the Crucial Guide Live via My Manchester.  As in previous years, electronic versions of the paper Guides will be made available for Schools to refer to in their own Welcome and Induction materials and student correspondence. The format will not be PDF but a more readable, mobile-friendly format. 

6.2.3
Welcome & Induction Recommendations
Reported:
The student-facing Welcome to Manchester web site (to be launched 1 August 2013) is being developed to incorporate a greater level of School specific content.  A proforma was circulated to Schools requesting information from Schools by 28 June 2013. 
Rosie Williams has spoken to Alex Waddington and rather than provide the information requested it was agreed that just a link to SED’s pre-arrival pages could be supplied (which contains similar information to that requested); the information on the School’s pre-arrival pages has to be live in time for the launch of the University’s Welcome to Manchester web site.  

Action:

Other Schools could speak to Alex to agree a similar approach to that taken by SED.
6.3

Admissions and Registration sub-group

6.3.1
Registration Improve Project

Reported:
The Registration Improve Project has identified a set of ‘quick wins’ which can be implemented for September 2013.  Examples of quick wins are: improving the communications sent to applicants; ensuring the school staff know what is sent centrally so that they can send complementary communications; text changes to the Registration Wizard where it is known that some of the language is confusing; prioritising the inputting of sponsor letters to reduce anxiety for students and to reduce chasing work across PSS.

The DSE website will contain information for Schools re September registration and there will be briefing sessions held in July 2013.


It has been recommended that for September 2014 registration will take place within ‘My Manchester’.  The My Manchester for applicants is being developed as part of the ‘Direct Entry Application Form’ project with a view to opening up wider functionality for applicants so that all communications will be directed through here.

6.3.2
Fee Calculator

Reported:
A fee calculator will be made available to staff to enable them to calculate the fee for those students who withdraw from their programme of study.

6.3.3
Paperless Admissions

Reported:
From September 2013 (2014 admissions cycle) UCAS will stop providing copy forms.  The University will move to a paperless admissions process via a phased implementation.  The first phase of the project includes the development of an electronic interface to replace the UCAS copy form and alongside this, additional guidance and training for schools to encourage use of existing functionality in Campus Solutions to support them with paperless processing.  

From September 2013 where details of an award are assigned to a student via Campus Solutions (CS) and their bank details are not recorded on CS a cheque will not be generated for collection.
Action:
Fiona Fraser to find out from Mike Mercer how it will be flagged that a student’s bank details are not on CS, and report this back to TLAN.

6.3.4
Direct Entry Application Form

Reported:
The University’s direct entry application form, used by PG applicants, is to be re-designed to stream-line the application process and improve the overall applicant user experience.  

Action:
Fiona Fraser to circulate the project terms of reference to TLAN for information.
6.3.5
Representation & Networks

Reported:
There is currently no PGR representative on the Admissions and Registration sub-group; this is being looked at.

All of the sub-groups of SAMG have been asked to discuss what networks the sub-groups would find useful, format of such networks and frequency of meetings.
6.4
Student Record Maintenance Sub-group
6.4.1
Access Rights in Campus Solutions (CS)
Reported:
An audit of current user access rights to Campus Solutions is currently being conducted.  The Student Experience Management Group have also set up a student data management project which will be looking at our data quality and archiving (see Secretary’s Note in Section 4 above). 

6.4.2

The use of advisor roles in Campus Solutions (CS)
Reported:
CS defines a variety of roles such that access to all or part of a student record can be obtained by defined sets of users; a project will be looking at these roles.  The SSO will be taking this project forward.
Secretary’s Note: In support of the personalised learning policy all students should be allocated an 
academic advisor.  CS currently has a number of advisor-like roles defined within it and in order to ensure 

that the personalised learning policy is being adhered to and to be able to provide significant levels of 

support for advisors a number it was recommended to Senate that a number of changes to CS are made:
· The ‘advisor’ role within CS is retired and replaced with ‘academic advisor’ & ‘personal advisor’.

· The CS roles of ‘personal tutor’ & ‘academic tutor’ are retired.

· Schools will be required to define personal and academic advisor roles and alter CS accordingly.
7.
Student System Office (SSO) & IT Services Training Project
Reported:
Gemma Grimshaw will be leading a project on Campus Solutions (CS) training.  As part of the project there will be an overhaul of the current training guides (which are owned by IT Services and not the SSO).  The initial part of the project involves Gemma meeting with representatives in each school in each faculty to find out such things as usage of CS and local systems, when staff last attended training and any ideas for improvement.  
Gemma would like to bring back the sandpit environment so that staff can test what they want to do in CS in an environment that doesn’t use ‘live’ data.  
The project aims to establish whether or not booster /refresher sessions would be useful; it is proposed that these would be held prior to the activity in CS being undertaken i.e. would follow the academic / administrative timeline.
Action:
Schools to share academic timelines with Gemma Grimshaw.

Reported:
The ‘vision’ is that there will be searchable, interactive on-line training guides (as well as hard copy) and on-line as well as face-to-face training.  The first topic being looked at is ‘student record maintenance’.

A committee group will be established to support and oversee the project.  There will be a roll-out, trial and sign-off of the project.  All student careers and areas of Campus Solutions will be included in the project.  Due to the scale of the project Gemma has been seconded for 2.5 days / week to work with the IT Training Team.
8.
Update on Campus Solutions

Reported:
New monthly drop-in advice sessions for staff to call in if they have a problem in Campus Solutions (Discover & eProg) are being held in the basement area of the Student Services Centre.  Staff can bring their own cases / issues which can be worked through during the session.  These sessions are advertised via the SSO Bulletin.

If a School has a ‘messy’ or complicated case Gemma Grimshaw can go through the case by remote access on Campus Solutions.
9.
A.O.B

9.1
Issue with timetabling in Scientia

Reported:
There is a known issue when transferring a non standard pattern of activity into Scientia - tutorials on a bi-weekly pattern are being pulled through as different activities; a work-around is being developed.
10.
Date & Chair of Next Meeting

Agreed:
Rosie Williams will Chair and host the next meeting.
Action:
Rosie Williams to circulate a Doodle Poll for canvassing members’ availability in September 2013.
Secretary’s Note: The proposed dates for TLAN meetings for the next academic session are: 

September 2013; 19 November 2013; 6 February 2014; 3 April 2014; 15 May 2014; 3 July 2014.

Action: Please put the dates in your diaries.
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